
MINUTES of a meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton Primary School, Great Paxton on Monday 18th September 2023. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman) in the Chair, H Fieldhouse, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters, L Sullivan and R Widdowson
IN ATTENDANCE:  County Councillor S Ferguson and District Councillor R West and twelve Members of the public.
        1.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
An apology for absence from the meeting was received on behalf of Parish Councillor P Goodyer. 
Councillor Hall declared a ‘disclosable pecuniary interest’ in respect of Item No 5 (ii) on the agenda and indicated that he would remain in the room but not speak on the item should discussion arise.  There were no other declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation. 
2.  COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
      County Councillor Stephen Ferguson

Following requests made at the last meeting, Councillor Ferguson spoke on several subjects, and these included – 

East West Railway - Councillor Ferguson reported that the new Route for the East West Railway had recently been announced and confirmed that it would not be located close to Great Paxton.   However, in his view the new line would prompt additional housing in the Region without recourse to the usual Regional Planning requirements.  He suspected that both Tempsford and Little Barford would be targeted with 4000 new houses envisaged for Tempsford.  He alerted the meeting to these and other potential developments and invited the Parish Council to object to the proposals at the appropriate stage.  
Weeds - Councillor Ferguson explained that, in March 2023, the County Council’s Highways & Transport Committee had decided to discontinue weed spraying in towns/villages principally for biodiversity reasons and also to make a budget saving of £165,000.  It was the intention, at that time, to continue to spray only those locations where weeds were excessive.   Since then and in response to criticism levelled at the County Council, it had been decided to review this decision in October.  Councillor Ferguson indicated his objection to the original decision and his support for an alternative strategy going forward.

Cambridge Congestion Charge – Councillor Ferguson reported that recent public consultation on transport plans in Cambridge had indicated support for a congestion charge but, disappointingly, appeared to lack any real drive to increase buses especially in rural areas.  Because support was split, he wasn’t sure what direction the proposals would take going forward.  
Garden Waste Subscription Service – It was explained that the District Council had examined all options to reduce their budget deficit and ensure that essential services were maintained.   One option was to charge for the emptying of green bins.  The Council had agreed to introduce a charge of £57.50 with effect from 1st April 2024. 65% of other waste collecting authorities charge for green bin collection and there was little evidence of an increase in fly tipping or black bags as a result.  Income received would help to reduce the deficit in the District Council’s budget.  Several options were still being explored in order to offer a collection service to Parishes for those unable to drive or with mobility problems and these would be shared with Parish Councils in due course.   
District Councillor Richard West
Following discussion on the Green Bin Charge, Councillor West asked whether the time had come to allow Local Authorities to manage their own budget and local services without Government interference so that residents received the services they needed and deserved.   On another subject, Councillor West reported that he had objected to BT on behalf of residents at 65 High Street because a pole had been located outside their property without notice or consultation.  The Parish Council supported this action.   Having updated the meeting on the position of current and outstanding Planning Applications, Councillor West reported on the main themes discussed at the recent Huntingdon Community Engagement meeting held on 12th September. 
               Public Comments
 A resident expressed concern at the inclusion of several sites in Great Paxton for development under the first stage of the Review of the District Council’s Local Plan.  It was explained that ‘call for sites’ was part of a long process under which the District Council would consider whether the sites were suitable for development or not.   The Parish Council would comment appropriately should any of these ultimately come forward as planning applications.  

Residents expressed concern about the performance of the Grounds Maintenance Contractor on the High Street and at Rectory Close.  It was explained that Rectory Close was not Parish Council land and was maintained by the District Council.  It became apparent that this area had been included in the District Council’s new ‘Alternative Land Management’ programme under which grass would be allowed to grow to meadow.   The Clerk was requested to inform the District Council that this was not an appropriate site for inclusion in the new programme and to contact the Grounds Maintenance Contractor to seek an improvement in maintenance of the High Street verge opposite the Community Shop and The Bell and on Church Lane. 
The issue of weeds on road edges and gutters was raised again and County Councillor Ferguson noted the points made in terms of health & safety and structural damage.  

3.   COMMUNITY SHOP

Andy Wylde, Chairman of the Community Shop Committee reported that the Shop was still looking to recruit a new Manager although he was hopeful that a potential candidate might be in place by October.  Three new volunteers had come forward which had helped ease the staff rota.  Ultimately, the shop would like to reopen for an extra hour in the morning and afternoon, but more volunteers were required to enable this to happen.   Currently, opening hours were 9-5pm.  A new Treasurer had recently been appointed from amongst those already serving on the Committee.   The purchase of a new freezer had reduced energy consumption which was good news.  The recent Scarecrow Festival had meant a successful day in the shop and increased footfall much more than usual.  Andy confirmed that a contribution of £250 had been received from Anglian Water.
4.   MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 10th July 2023 were approved as a correct record      and signed by the Chairman.  
5.   PLANNING MATTERS – UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS 
i.  Erection of a bungalow split into two properties, with a garden space, 2 car parking spaces, bin and bike storage, Land west of The Bungalow, River Lane: Application No 22/01359/FUL – It was reported that this application was ‘pending decision’.
           ii.  55 High Street, Proposed Ground Floor Extension: 23/01198/FUL – It was noted that this application had been approved by the District Council that day (18th September).
          iii.  77 High Street, Creation of Dropped Kerb & replace grass area with block paving: 23/01198/HHFUL: It was reported that this application was ‘still in progress’, that the Parish Council had raised no objection but had made comments about visibility, the retention of the space in front of the dropped kerb, the access cover on site and importance of free flow for pedestrians on the pavement.
 6.    COUNCIL INSURANCE
         Having been reminded that the Parish Council was party to a three year ‘Long Term Agreement’ for Insurance which was due to expire in 2024, Councillors

         RESOLVED

              that, in accordance with Financial Regulations, renewal of the Council’s Insurance Cover with Hiscox Insurance Ltd for the period 1st October 2023 – 30th September 2024 be endorsed.  

 7.     DRAFT PARISH PLAN: PROGRESS
         On behalf of the Focus Group, Councillor Hall described the purpose of the Parish Plan and the work of the Focus Group to date.  A copy had been circulated to Parish Councillors in advance of the meeting. The Plan had been designed to help the Parish Council become more effective and efficient in monitoring its progress and actions in the future.   The Plan would become a working tool of Parish Councillors and be continually updated so new items could be added, and existing ones deleted if actions had been completed.   The Parish Plan would become a regular Agenda Item and made available to view on the Parish Council’s Web Site.   
         Councillor Mrs Jackson added that it was also the intention to produce an ‘Introduction’ to the Plan to describe the extent of the Parish Council’s direct and indirect responsibilities.  

         In the absence of any objections to the content of the draft Plan from Councillors, it was agreed to consider how it should be published and distributed at the next meeting. 
 8.    REVIEW OF GRANTS POLICY

         During discussion on the preparation of the draft Parish Plan, it had become apparent that the Parish Council needed to review its current Grants Policy.  To this end, a new draft Policy had been circulated to Councillors by the Clerk.  It was agreed to defer consideration of the proposed changes to the next meeting.
 9.    STREET LIGHTING REPLACEMENT: UPDATE
   Councillors were pleased to note that Balfour Beatty had indicated that the project to replace the Parish Council’s Street Lights would commence on site on 2nd October.   
   It was reported that an approach had been received from a collector who wished to ‘rescue’ the old, discarded lamps.   As paragraph 14.2 of the Parish Council’s Financial Regulations states ‘that no property shall be purchased or otherwise acquired, sold, leased or otherwise disposed of without the authority of the Council’, Councillors discussed the request and the opportunity to ask for a modest contribution for the items.   

   As there was some concern over the health, safety and legality of any decision to allow a member of the public to remove the old streetlamps once disconnected, Councillor West undertook to consult the District Council’s Legal Team and report their advice to the Clerk.
        10.    LHI UPDATE
                 The Clerk confirmed that the LHI Application 2023/24 for improvements to the High Street had been successful.   A proposed scheme prepared by the County Council’s Highways Team for a new MVAS Post, reflective hazard posts on the grass verge from Church Lane to Manor Farm entrance had been circulated in advance to Councillors.  This also showed that the hedge would be taken back to the footpath edge and the soil which had encroached onto the footpath in recent years would be removed. 
Although there were no objections to the proposed scheme, the Parish Council expressed concern that drawings had been prepared without having first arranged a site meeting or discussed it with Councillors in the Parish. There was also comment that rather than approach the problem strategically, all recent highways projects have been introduced at the behest of the Parish Council in an incremental and piecemeal way when advice from experienced Highways Officers might have achieved different outcomes.   With this in mind, Councillors requested the opportunity to discuss their next LHI Bid with the County Council on site in advance of the deadline date for the 2024/25 round of applications.   County Councillor Ferguson asked that he be invited to this meeting.
In accordance with this year’s requirements, the Parish Council confirmed an ‘Expression of Interest’ as a potential applicant for funding in 2024/25 and suggested that an additional MVAS or cheaper alternative, electronic signalling and 3 x solar panels might form the basis of the application.  
Whereupon, it was 

RESOLVED

that the proposed scheme for an additional MVAS and Hazard Markers on the High Street, Great Paxton be approved in accordance with the drawing/details submitted by County Highways.

11.  SUPPORT FOR WEED SPRAYING RESOLUTION: CORRESPONDENCE FROM STEVE COUNT, COUNCILLOR FOR MARCH NORTH
         Further to discussion earlier in the meeting regarding the County Council’s decision not to undertake weed spraying this season, Councillors considered the content of an approach received from Councillor S Count, County Councillor for March North.  This asked for the support of Parish Councils in Cambridgeshire for the terms of a Motion, due to be submitted to the County Council on 18th October, which called for this decision to be reversed.  
         Whilst unwilling to engage in the politics of the Motion, the Parish Council

         RESOLVED

              that the County Council be advised that Great Paxton Parish Council supports the Motion to reverse  the decision taken to change the weed spraying policy in Cambridgeshire this season and urges action be taken to address the unsightly appearance of our towns and villages with immediate effect.
12.   CAMBRIDGESHIRE ACRE: MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL
Having been reminded of the services offered to the Council by Cambs ACRE including the opportunities     for support and training and noted the minor increase in fee, it was 

         RESOLVED
                that annual membership of Cambridgeshire ACRE be renewed at a cost of £60.  

13.    UPDATES

a. Speed watch:  Councillor Hall reported that the Team had been operational late afternoon on two occasions since the last meeting (4.00-5.30pm).    It had recorded 265 vehicles during these sessions on the High Street, 65 of which were exceeding 30mph and 22 exceeding 35mph.  44mph was the highest speed recorded.  All vehicles exceeding 35mph had been reported to the Police.  These exercises have confirmed that there was a higher incidence of speed in the afternoon than the morning, that Great Paxton still had a problem with excess speed and that the highest speeds were recorded at The Offords end of the village.  Sessions would continue.    It was confirmed that the Parish Council was still awaiting the outcome of its 20mph application.  
b. Saxon Green: No update in the absence of Councillor Goodyer. 
c. Recreation Ground Management Committee: Councillor Fieldhouse (the Parish Council’s representative on the Management Committee) reported that the success of recent fund raising and village events had resulted in an improvement in the Committee’s financial position.   However, there were two problems, the need to resolve constant rabbit damage to the football pitch and the potential loss and development of land currently used for car parking and Colts football.   The latter would be a huge loss to the village.
d. Creation of Litter & Weed Picking Teams: In general terms, the Parish Council indicated that it would welcome any offer of help from residents if there was interest in setting up a Litter Picking Team.   But it was suggested that the idea could be reconsidered after the County Council had decided how it would approach weed spraying in future.  
e. Purchase of Red Telephone Box for Community Use: As there was no existing telephone box nor appropriate Council owned land on which to locate a new one, it was agreed not to pursue this suggestion.
f. Highways, footpaths, trees etc:  The Clerk undertook to report the following items to the County Council – Obscured 30mph signs on Paxton Hill and at the junction of Toseland Road and the B1043; and road surfaces & overhanging trees on Chorus Homes Garage site, London Lane. The Clerk also undertook to write again to the occupants of the property opposite Brookside (South) entrance where a van was parked illegally and to look into cleaning of the bench on Church Green.  
          14.   FINANCE MATTERS 

      Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 31st August and the card payments since the last meeting, it was

                    RESOLVED

a.   that the following payments be approved –   
      
13th July: Cllr H Fieldhouse – Reimbursement for gate                            40.81                         

parts (Saxon Green)  

24th July: Norton 360 Standard Protection – Annual Subscription         64.99

Total Energies: June, July, August                                                                547.28 

Balfour Beatty: Street Lights Updating

 
- First Payment                                                                                               6147.72

31st July: Buchans Landscaping                                                                    279.30
17th August: Easiprint (Paxton Post)                                                            358.11

31st August: Buchans Landscaping                                                               412.68

4th Sept: CAPALC Training                                                                              100.00

Parish Clerk – Travel expenses (1 x Great Paxton visit = 10 miles)               4.50

Parish Clerk – Salary from 14th July – 15th September                             830.20

2023 (10 weeks) 

Parish Clerk: Quarterly Working at Home Expenses                                     97.00

HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                            207.52

(includes £0.12 online payment fee)  

         b.   that the bank reconciliations for June, July and August be confirmed and signed by Councillor Widdowson;
         c.    that the VAT refund of £1035 be transferred to the Parish Council’s Business Account (No 2 High Interest); and
         d.   that Councillor Goodyer be authorised to purchase a replacement laptop for the Parish Council.  
  15.       DATE OF NEXT MEETING
      Next Meeting – Monday 16th October 2023 at 7.30pm.

Chairman

